
Phil Norrey
Chief Executive

To: The Chair and Members of the 
Standing Advisory Council for 
Religious Education

(See below)

County Hall
Topsham Road
Exeter
Devon 
EX2 4QD

Your ref : Date : 31 January 2018 Email: gerry.rufolo@devon.gov.uk
Our ref : Please ask for : Gerry Rufolo 01392 382299

STANDING ADVISORY COUNCIL FOR RELIGIOUS EDUCATION

Tuesday, 6th February, 2018

A meeting of the Standing Advisory Council for Religious Education is to be held on the above date at 
10.00 am in the Exeter Mosque, 13 York Rd, Exeter EX4 6PG to consider the following matters.

P NORREY
Chief Executive

A G E N D A

PART I - OPEN COMMITTEE

1 Apologies for Absence 
2 Minutes (Pages 1 - 6)

Minutes of the meeting held on 15 November 2017, attached

3 Items Requiring Urgent Attention 
Items which in the opinion of the Chair should be considered at the meeting as matters of 
urgency.

4 Devon SACRE Membership 
Mr Pawson to report

5 Holocaust Memorial Day 2018 
Mr Pawson to report.

6 Learn/Teach/Lead Religious Education (LTLRE): hub groups update and request for 
Devon SACRE to make further contributions to fund hubs for Devon schools 
Mrs Wilson to report.



7 Interfaith Focus: Interfaith Conference 2018: Dying well: Shared perspectives on death 
and dying from faith and belief communities 
Mr Roberts to report.

8 8. Reviewing SACRE documentation: RE Agreed Syllabus 
Mr Pawson to report.

9 National Developments: RE Commission, Ofsted 

Mr Pawson to report 

10 Monitoring RE in Devon schools 
Mr Pawson to report

11 Introduction to Exeter Mosque 
Imam Mohamed Abrah to report.

12 Launch of RE definitions 
Mr Pawson to report  http://re-definitions.org.uk

13 Planned CPD for Devon schools 
Mr Pawson to report

14 SW SACRE conference: Monday 5th March 2018, Dillington House 
Mr Pawson to report

15 Future SACRE Meetings 
The morning meeting will be followed by lunch and an afternoon training session to 
discuss options for the review of the Agreed Syllabus

RECOMMENDED that the next meeting be held on Tuesday, 5 June 2018 at County 
Hall, Exeter

PART II - ITEMS WHICH MAY BE TAKEN IN THE ABSENCE OF PRESS AND 
PUBLIC ON THE GROUNDS THAT EXEMPT INFORMATION MAY BE DISCLOSED

Members are reminded that Part II Reports contain confidential information and should therefore be 
treated accordingly.  They should not be disclosed or passed on to any other person(s).
Members are also reminded of the need to dispose of such reports carefully and are therefore invited to 
return them to the Democratic Services Officer at the conclusion of the meeting for disposal.

MEMBERS ARE REQUESTED TO SIGN THE ATTENDANCE REGISTER

http://re-definitions.org.uk/


Membership 

Members are reminded that Substitutes are permitted

Group A: Christian and Other Religion and Belief Communities, with the Exception of the Church 
of England

Vacancy  (Baptist Representative)
K Denby (Devon Humanists Representative)
R Halsey (Jewish Representative)
H Hastie (Baha’i Representative)
M Hext (Methodist Representative)
R Khreisheh (Muslim Representative)
B Lane (United Reformed Church Representative)
M Miller (Pagan Community Representative)
R Nathwani (Hindu Representative)
N Nation (Roman Catholic Representative)
C Singh (Sikh Representative)
J Taylorson (Buddhist Representative)
G Winnall (Quaker Representative)

Group B: The Church of England

M Dearden
S Gill
C Hulbert (Chair)
R Ingrouille
A Parkes
T Wilson

Group C Teachers’ Associations

J Gooddy
P Hammett
W Harrison
P Cornish
L Clay
E Mihas
S Shute
K Walshe

Group D Devon County Council

Councillor E Brennan
Councillor C Channon
Councillor I Chubb
Councillor P Colthorpe
Councillor G Hook
Councillor M Squires

Co-opted Members

T Griffiths
J Roberts
S Spence
G Teece
B Twiggs



Declaration of Interests
Members are reminded that they must declare any interest they may have in any item to be considered at 
this meeting, prior to any discussion taking place on that item.
Access to Information
Any person wishing to inspect any Reports or Background Papers relating to any item on this agenda 
should contact Gerry Rufolo on 01392 382299.
Agenda and minutes of the Committee are published on the Council’s Website 
Webcasting, Recording or Reporting of Meetings and Proceedings
The proceedings of this meeting may be recorded for broadcasting live on the internet via the ‘Democracy 
Centre’ on the County Council’s website.  The whole of the meeting may be broadcast apart from any 
confidential items which may need to be considered in the absence of the press and public. For more 
information go to: http://www.devoncc.public-i.tv/core/

In addition, anyone wishing to film part or all of the proceedings may do so unless the press and public are 
excluded for that part of the meeting or there is good reason not to do so, as directed by the Chairman.  Any 
filming must be done as unobtrusively as possible from a single fixed position without the use of any 
additional lighting; focusing only on those actively participating in the meeting and having regard also to the 
wishes of any member of the public present who may not wish to be filmed.  As a matter of courtesy, 
anyone wishing to film proceedings is asked to advise the Chairman or the Democratic Services Officer in 
attendance so that all those present may be made aware that is happening. 

Members of the public may also use Facebook and Twitter or other forms of social media to report on 
proceedings at this meeting.  An open, publicly available Wi-Fi network (i.e. DCC)  is normally available for 
meetings held in the Committee Suite at County Hall.  For information on Wi-Fi availability at other 
locations, please contact the Officer identified above.
Emergencies 
In the event of the fire alarm sounding leave the building immediately by the nearest available exit, following 
the fire exit signs.  If doors fail to unlock press the Green break glass next to the door. Do not stop to collect 
personal belongings, do not use the lifts, do not re-enter the building until told to do so. 
Mobile Phones 
Please switch off all mobile phones before entering the Committee Room or Council Chamber

If you need a copy of this Agenda and/or a Report in another 
format (e.g. large print, audio tape, Braille or other 
languages), please contact the Information Centre on 01392 
380101 or email to: centre@devon.gov.uk or write to the 
Democratic and Scrutiny Secretariat at County Hall, Exeter, 
EX2 4QD.

Induction loop system available

http://www.devoncc.public-i.tv/core/
mailto:centre@devon.gov.uk


NOTES FOR VISITORS
All visitors to County Hall, including visitors to the Committee Suite and the Coaver Club conference and meeting rooms 
are requested to report to Main Reception on arrival.  If visitors have any specific requirements or needs they should 
contact County Hall reception on 01392 382504 beforehand. Further information about how to get here can be found at: 
https://new.devon.gov.uk/help/visiting-county-hall/. Please note that visitor car parking on campus is limited and space 
cannot be guaranteed. Where possible, we encourage visitors to travel to County Hall by other means.

SatNav – Postcode EX2 4QD

Walking and Cycling Facilities
County Hall is a pleasant twenty minute walk from Exeter City Centre. Exeter is also one of six National Cycle 
demonstration towns and has an excellent network of dedicated cycle routes – a map can be found at: 
https://new.devon.gov.uk/travel/cycle/. Cycle stands are outside County Hall Main Reception and Lucombe House 

Access to County Hall and Public Transport Links
Bus Services K, J, T and S operate from the High Street to County Hall (Topsham Road).  To return to the High Street 
use Services K, J, T and R.  Local Services to and from Dawlish, Teignmouth, Newton Abbot, Exmouth, Plymouth and 
Torbay all stop in Barrack Road which is a 5 minute walk from County Hall. Park and Ride Services operate from Sowton, 
Marsh Barton and Honiton Road with bus services direct to the High Street. 

The nearest mainline railway stations are Exeter Central (5 minutes from the High Street) and St David’s and St Thomas’s 
both of which have regular bus services to the High Street. Bus Service H (which runs from St David’s Station to the High 
Street) continues and stops in Wonford Road (at the top of Matford Lane shown on the map) a 2/3 minute walk from 
County Hall, en route to the RD&E Hospital (approximately a 10 minutes walk from County Hall, through Gras Lawn on 
Barrack Road).

Car Sharing
Carsharing allows people to benefit from the convenience of the car, whilst alleviating the associated problems of 
congestion and pollution.  For more information see: https://liftshare.com/uk/community/devon. 

Car Parking and Security
There is a pay and display car park, exclusively for the use of visitors, entered via Topsham Road.  Current charges are: 
Up to 30 minutes – free; 1 hour - £1.10; 2 hours - £2.20; 4 hours - £4.40; 8 hours - £7. Please note that County Hall 
reception staff are not able to provide change for the parking meters.

As indicated above, parking cannot be guaranteed and visitors should allow themselves enough time to find alternative 
parking if necessary.  Public car parking can be found at the Cathedral Quay or Magdalen Road Car Parks (approx. 20 
minutes walk). There are two disabled parking bays within the visitor car park. Additional disabled parking bays are 
available in the staff car park. These can be accessed via the intercom at the entrance barrier to the staff car park.

        NB                                 Denotes bus stops

Fire/Emergency Instructions
In the event of a fire or other emergency please note the following instructions. If you discover a fire, immediately inform 
the nearest member of staff and/or operate the nearest fire alarm. On hearing a fire alarm leave the building by the 
nearest available exit.  The County Hall Stewardesses will help direct you. Do not stop to collect personal belongings and 
do not use the lifts.  Assemble either on the cobbled car parking area adjacent to the administrative buildings or in the car 
park behind Bellair, as shown on the site map above. Please remain at the assembly point until you receive further 
instructions.  Do not re-enter the building without being told to do so.

First Aid
Contact Main Reception (extension 2504) for a trained first aider. 

A J

https://new.devon.gov.uk/help/visiting-county-hall/
https://new.devon.gov.uk/travel/cycle/
https://liftshare.com/uk/community/devon
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STANDING ADVISORY COUNCIL FOR RELIGIOUS EDUCATION

15 November 2017 

Present:-

Group A: Christian and Other Religion and Belief Communities (with the exception of the 
Church of England)
K Denby, R Halsey, B Lane and N Nation, G Winnall

Group B: The Church of England
C Hulbert (Chairman), R Ingrouille and M Dearden

Group C: Teachers’ Associations
J Gooddy, P Hammett, W Harrison, L Clay and E Mihas

Group D: The County Council
E Brennan, I Chubb, P Colthorpe and M Squires

Co-opted Members
J Roberts, S Spence and B Twiggs

Advisor
E Pawson

Apologies:-
M Hext, R Nathwani, J Taylorson, T Wilson, P Cornish, S Shute, J Marshall, G Hook and 
Councillor C Channon

15 Minutes 

RESOLVED that the minutes of the meeting held on 7 June 2017 be signed as a correct 
record save for the deletion of the two duplicated paragraphs at the end of item 3.

16 Items Requiring Urgent Attention 

There was no item raised as a matter of urgency.

17 Devon SACRE Membership Update 

Mr Pawson reported on Membership of the Committee as follows:-

Group A

K Chape (Baptist Representative) had stood down and should be removed from the list and C 
Singh (Sikh representative), having not been in attendance for some time, should also be 
removed.

Group B

Ms Ruth Ingrouille, Mr Alex Parkes and Ms Sandra Gill be welcomed and included; and E 
Pawson should not be included in this list.

Group C

There was at present no representation from Voice, but this was to be looked into.

Page 1
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Co-opted Members

P Fletcher would no longer be attending and should be removed from the list and also J 
Marshall, who had resigned.

It was recommended that Ms Belinda Twiggs, an RE teacher at St Michael’s Primary School 
in Kingsteignton, be considered as a Co-opted Members of the Committee.

It was MOVED by G Winnall, SECONDED by R Halsey and

RESOLVED that Belinda Twiggs be constituted as a Co-opted Member of the Committee.

18 Holocaust Memorial Day 2018: Planning 

Mr Pawson delivered a presentation on the Holocaust Memorial Day, themed ‘The Power of 
Words’, setting out the timetable of events.

On Saturday 27 January there would be a free Exhibition taking place at the Guildhall, Exeter 
during the day; and a Choral event in the evening at the Mint Church, Exeter with the Brent 
Singers performing a piece written by Buckfast Abbey’s Director of Music, Philip Arkwright, as 
well as a performance from the Cullompton Community Choir.  

On Monday 29 January, the Opening Ceremony would take place with the Lord Mayor of 
Exeter and representatives from Devon County Council, Exeter Cathedral, Devon SACRE 
and St Thomas School Choir, with various other events taking place during the day, including 
guided walks, film showings, talks, culminating with the Closing Ceremony at 3.30pm.  Mr 
Pawson asked that everyone encourage attendance. 

On Thursday 1 February at Exeter Catedral in the evening, there would be a Recital and 
Survivor Talk by Anita Lasker-Wallfisch (one of the few surviving members of the Auschwitz) 
and Raphael Wallfisch (world-renowned cellist).  Booking was now open through the Exeter 
Cathedral website.  A retiring collection would be made on the night and the money raised 
would be for victims of genocide.

Mr Pawson was happy to report that fundraising so far had reached £5,747, out of a target 
figure of £6,160. Generous funding in part had come from Exeter City Council and Devon 
County Councillors’ locality budgets.  Funds were also hoped to be received from the Bad 
Homburg twinning appeal; and the Rougemont Hotel had kindly offered two rooms free of 
charge.

Mr Pawson asked that if anyone was interested in helping on the day to please contact him.

The Committee extended its thanks to Mr Pawson for all of his hard work and commitment in 
co-ordinating the event.

19 Learn/Teach/Lead Religious Education (LTLRE): Conference and Hub Groups 
Update 

Mr Pawson reported on the positive feedback following the 6th Annual LTLRE Conference in 
October.  The comments and suggestions received were circulated at the meeting and 
showed that the Conference had been a real success in having achieved its objectives.

Discussion points included:-

 the possibility of moving the Conference date for next year and the need for additional 
funding as a result of the reducing Trust fund;

 Linda Rudge had now completed her contract as Programme Director with LTLRE and 
the role was now taken on by hub leaders giving them opportunities for progressing into 
leadership roles; and
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 the usefulness of the hub sessions for after-school networking and utilising the local 
talent.

20 Interfaith focus: Interfaith Week 2017, Interfaith Conference 2018 

Mr Roberts reported on the planning for the 2018 Conference where a date had been 
confirmed of Saturday 14 April 2018 at the Mint Church, Exeter.   The Bishop of Crediton 
(Sarah Mullally) had confirmed her attendance as Speaker.  It would be entitled ‘Keeping 
Body and Soul Together’ - an exploration of the place of spirituality in healthcare from 
different faith and belief perspectives.  Support was needed to provide all faith points of view, 
especially Hindu and Muslim faiths.

In discussion with Members, the following points were raised:

 the educational angle and its particular relevance to Schools;
 the significance of mental health issues; and
 the suggestion of Jacqueline Watson, a Humanist and Researcher in Spirituality, as a 

contributor.

21 Reviewing SACRE Documentation: Collective Worship and RE Agreed Syllabus 

Mr Pawson reported that the Devon SACRE publication Guidance on Collective Worship 
dated back to 2012 and was in need of updating.   This was seen as a good opportunity to 
raise the issue of active worship and to perhaps have a different editorial approach.  
Volunteers for a working group were requested.  

RESOLVED that the working group be comprised of J Roberts, K Denby, Cllr E Brennan and 
W Harrison.

22 National Developments 

(a) Commission on Religious Education: Interim Report

Mr Pawson reported on the publication of the Commission’s interim report which presented an 
opportunity for as many people and organisations as possible to engage with the Commission 
around developing thoughts on RE in schools in England.  Its key recommendations were:

 a national entitlement for Religious Education;
 holding schools to account for their provision and quality of RE;
 a renewed and expanded role for SACREs;
 a national plan for improving teaching and learning in RE; and
 exploring right to withdrawal.

Consultation was now open but was due to close on 1 December 2017.   The full document 
could be found at: http://www.commissiononre.org.uk/religious-education-for-all-commission-
interim-report/.   

(b) NATRE State of the Nation Report

The State of the Nation report looked at the extent to which schools in England met their 
statutory requirements to teach RE.  The report could be found at: 
https://www.natre.org.uk/uploads/Free%20Resources/SOTN%202017%20Report%20web%2
0version%20FINAL.pdf 

23 Local Authorities Funding for SACRE 

Mr Gooddy reported on the circulated paper which stated that the Minister for School 
Standards had made a commitment that SACREs and Agreed Syllabus Conferences would 
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continue to be funded by central government once the Education Services Grant was 
abolished at the end of the 2016/17 financial year.

In discussion with Members, the followings points were raised:

 that although funding had been reduced, additional monies had been received to support 
the Holocaust Day event following further challenge; and

 a further meeting with Babcock to discuss increased funding for 2018/19.

It was RESOLVED that Mr Pawson would follow up on the first and last bullet points above.

24 Zero Tolerance to Hate Crime 

Mr Denby reported on the Zero Tolerance to Hate Crime Pledge and how schools should be 
encouraged to sign up to the Pledge.

The Pledge could be found at: https://www.devon-cornwall.police.uk/advice/threat-assault-
abuse/hate-crime/sign-the-pledge/.

25 LGBT + Tool Kit 

Mr Denby reported on the newly published LGBT Toolkit which could be found at 
https://new.devon.gov.uk/equality/lgbttoolkit.  The Committee were encouraged to use the 
Toolkit to raise awareness.

26 Planned CPD for Devon Schools 

Mr Pawson report on the planned Babcock/LDP courses for Religious Education CPD as 
follows:

 Introduction to Islam (KS2/3), 22 November, Exeter Islamic Centre, Exeter
 Mahayana Buddhism (A Level), 6 December, Hartridge Buddhist Monastery, near 

Honiton;
 Islam and Ethics (GCSE), 7 December, Exeter Islamic Centre, Exeter;
 Leading RE in the Primary School, 1 March 2018, Tiverton Hotel, Tiverton; and
 Secondary RE Subject Leaders Conference, early February 2018.

Further information on courses and bookings were available at: www.babcock-
education.co.uk/ldp/courses/bookings/default.asp.

There would also be an Early Years Teachers Conference next June at the Tiverton Hotel 
and Mr Pawson undertook to circulate further details to Members.

27 SW SACRE Conference Monday, 5 March 2018, Dillington House 

Mr Pawson reported on the SW SACRE Conference on 5 March 2018 where funding was 
available for SACRE members to attend.  

It was RESOLVED that Ms B Twiggs, Ms P Hammett and Mr J Gooddy would attend the 
Conference.

28 Dates of Future SACRE Meetings 

Tuesday, 6 February 2018 at the Mosque Exeter (subject to confirmation) at 10.30 am

The County Council’s calendar of meetings can be found at
http://democracy.devon.gov.uk/mgCalendarMonthView.aspx?GL=1&bcr=1 

The Meeting started at 10.00 am and finished at 12.25 pm
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